TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
Date & Time: 06 January 2015, 7:00 PM

Call to Order:
7:01
Prayer:
Councilman Woods
Pledge of Allegiance: Pima Boy Scout Troop 5834, Boy Scout Nathan Sanders
Those Present: Mayor Tom Claridge, Vice Mayor Dale Rogers, Councilman Russell Woods, Councilman Don Carter, Councilwoman Debbie Barr, Assistant Police Chief Gary Gale, Public Works Director Dennis Lines, Town Attorney Travis Ragland, Town Manager Jeff McCormick
Approval of Minutes of the Regular Town Council Meeting held 02 December 2014. 
Motion by Councilwoman Woods; seconded by Councilwoman Barr. Vote 5 to 0.

CALL TO THE PUBLIC

Those wishing to address the Council are required to register by completing and signing an individual speaker’s form with the Clerk before the meeting and must be recognized by the Mayor before speaking.  Time permitting; each presentation will be given approximately three (3) minutes.  It is probable that each representative will be limited to one speaker per organization.  Action taken as a result of public comment will be limited to directing staff to study or reschedule the matter for further consideration at a later date.

Joe Goodman was introduced. He thanked the Town Council for approving the new Welcome to Pima signs. He has received many positive comments about the signs. He appreciates the way the process came together. The Council expressed their appreciation.

DECLARATION ON CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The council members and staff have a right to declare a conflict of interest.  The declaration of a conflict of interest must be made prior to discussion of any agenda item in which Council members or staff members determine they have a conflict of interest.

COUNCIL BUSINESS
1. Swearing in of Dale Rogers and Debbie Barr. Mayor Claridge shall administer. 
Mayor Claridge administered the oath of office to Councilman Dale Rogers and Councilwoman Debbie Barr.
2. Public Hearing on a Resolution to Increase Monthly Sewer Rates for Town of Pima Sewer Customers Five Dollars ($5.00) per month, starting in March, 2015. 

Mayor Claridge stated the Sewer Fund is underfunded. A formula in Town Code shall be followed. Additional funding will be used for maintenance and repairs to the sewer system, the Sewer Fund will be brought into balance so it operates in the black, and not the red. The Town Manager stated an information packet is available for interested residents. 
A resident in the audience asked if many people were behind in their sewer payments. The Town Manager replied a small percentage of people were behind in their payments. Most people take corrective action and pay their bill when they are made aware of it. A very small percentage of residents are deliberately delinquent. A very small amount of funding is outstanding due to delinquent payments. The Town is attempting to collect those outstanding payments.

Mayor Claridge stated the additional funding would help ensure the Town is in compliance with sewer standards and regulations, including those mandated by the Environmental Protection Agency and the Arizona Department of Environmental Quality.
Mayor Claridge called for a motion to increase monthly sewer rates five dollars per month per customer, starting in March 2015. Vice Mayor Rogers made the motion; Councilman Carter seconded. Mayor Claridge called for the vote, and the motion passed 5 to 0.
3. Presentation / Report to the Council by Public Works Director Dennis Lines.

The Public Works Director stated many portions of roadway have been patched, roadsides had been bladed, and ditches had been graded. The ballasts for the Welcome to Pima signs were replaced. The lights are lit up. The bulldozer needs to be repaired. Cleanup at the cemetery has been a priority. Several cemetery lots have been curbed. Additional lighting was installed at the fire department. Weeds have been sprayed. Yearly sewer samples were collected. A sewer pump was replaced. Two barrel races have occurred at the rodeo grounds each month. Maintenance on police and fire vehicles became a priority. Mr. Lines said it keeps them busy. He said we’re bringing Cody Silva aboard full-time and scheduling a training course for him.
4. Discussion and possible decision on a Resolution adopting a Residential Anti-Displacement and Relocation Assistance Plan, as required for the Fiscal Year 2015 Community Development Block Grant application.
The Town Manager stated the Resolution is a procedural requirement for submitting the CDBG application. The Resolution was derived from a template and virtually every community in Arizona applying for CDBG funds will submit an identical resolution.

Mayor Claridge called for a motion. Councilman Carter made the motion; Councilwoman Barr seconded. Mayor Claridge called for the vote, and the motion passed 5 to 0.
5. Discussion and possible decision on a Resolution authorizing the submission of an application for Fiscal Year 2015 Community Development Block Grant funds and authorizing all actions necessary to implement and complete CDBG activities. 
The Town Manager stated the Resolution is another procedural requirement for submitting the CDBG application. The resolution states there are three projects the Town could apply for. The project that needs the most attention is upgrades to the existing sewer system. An alternate would be to buy a slightly used fire engine, either a tanker or pumper.

Councilman Woods stated that each community in Graham County takes a turn applying for CDBG funds, and this year is Pima’s turn.

Mayor Claridge called for a motion. Councilman Woods made the motion; Vice Mayor Rogers seconded. Mayor Claridge called for the vote, and the motion passed 5 to 0.

Vice Mayor Rogers requested the assistance of the community, asking that citizens return the special survey they will be sent soon. He said the grant is based upon the income level of citizens in the community. The survey is confidential, and information is separated from the survey to protect citizens. He asked citizens to complete the survey and return it.
Discussion and possible decision on recommending approval or disapproval to the Arizona Department of Liquor Licenses for granting a Series 10 liquor license to the Giant convenience store, allowing the sale of packaged beer and wine only. 

Mayor Claridge stated that the Giant store had applied for a liquor license. The Town Manager stated the transition had been set back a few weeks, for toward the end of January. The owner of the newer facility is required to reapply for a liquor license. Councilman Woods asked if it was the same liquor license as the previous store. Town manager replied it is the same license. Part of the application process is a recommendation from the local jurisdiction.
Mayor Claridge asked for a motion. Councilwoman Barr made the motion; Councilman Woods seconded. Mayor Claridge called for the vote, and the motion passed 5 to 0.
6. Discussion and possible decision on which departments Council members may prefer. Each Council member may be assigned one of the departments listed below and may report on the department’s activities when they believe it is warranted: 
Mayor Claridge explained that once every two years, Councilmembers are given assignments. Vice Mayor Rogers asked what was involved with city services. Mayor Claridge stated the Library is the main part of the city services duties. Councilman Woods confirmed.
DEPARTMENT BUSINESS:
CITY SERVICES -- Vice Mayor Rogers stated his interest in City Services.
SANITATION -- Councilman Woods stated his interest in Sanitation.
PUBLIC WORKS -- Mayor Claridge stated his interest in Public Works. 
EMERGENCY SERVICES -- Councilwoman Barr stated her interest in Emergency Services. (Changed to Councilman Carter)
PLANNING & ZONING -- Councilman Carter stated his interest in Planning & Zoning. (Changed to Councilwoman Barr.)
Note: After assignments were made, following the Council meeting, Councilwoman Barr stated she may a have a conflict of interest with being assigned emergency services. After discussions with Councilwoman Barr, Councilman Carter, and the Town Manager, the two councilmembers agreed to switch assignments. Councilman Carter is assigned Emergency Services and Councilwoman Barr is assigned Planning & Zoning.

Mayor Claridge stated it is the role of Councilmembers to support those departments, and it is the Town Manager’s role to oversee those departments, while Councilmembers can provide liaison duties and support roles.


CONSENT AGENDA:
MANAGER’S REPORT

FINANCIAL REPORT

BUILDING PERMIT REPORT

POLICE ACTIVITY REPORT

LIBRARY REPORT

Mayor Claridge asked for a motion to approve the consent agenda. Councilman Carter made the motion; Councilman Woods seconded. The motion passed 5 to 0.



DURING OR AFTER THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING WHICH BEGINS AT 7:00 P.M. ON JANUARY 6, 2015 THE COUNCIL MAY ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION

Mayor Claridge asked for a motion to move into Executive Session. Vice Mayor Rogers made the motion; Councilman Woods seconded. The motion passed 5 to 0.

Mayor Claridge asked for a motion to move into Regular Session. Councilman Woods made the motion; Mayor Claridge seconded. The motion passed 5 to 0.

Vice Mayor Rogers made a motion to accept the resignation letter from Jean O’Dell, Assistant Librarian; Councilwoman Barr seconded. The motion passed 5 to 0. 

AGENDA:
1. Consultation/Discussion with Attorney for legal Advice regarding personnel (A.R.S. 38-431.03A3) (A.R.S. 38-431-03A1)

2. Discussion or consultation for advice with Town Attorney (A.R.S. 38-431.03A3)

3. Discussion and possible decision concerning personnel, financial and property issues.  

POSSIBLE AGENDA ITEMS FOR THE NEXT TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

Mayor Claridge called for a motion to adjourn. Vice Mayor Rogers made the motion; Councilman Carter seconded. The meeting adjourned at 7:40.
***Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act & Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability in public meetings.  Individuals with disabilities who need a reasonable accommodation to participate in these meetings, or who require this information in an alternate format, may call the Town of Pima at 485-2611 or TDD (928) 428-0778, as soon as possible to allow sufficient time to arrange for the accommodation.
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